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1 William IV – Chapter 19 
 
An Act to erect Two new Parishes in the County of Gloucester. Passed 25th March 1831. 
 
Whereas the Parish of Saumarez, in the County of Gloucester, is so extensive and populous as to 
render the Performance of the Duties of the Parish Officers inconvenient and burthensome: 
 
I. Be it therefore enacted by the President, Council, and Assembly, That the said Parish of 
Saumarez shall be and the same is hereby divided into Three Parishes; which Parishes shall be and 
hereby are named and bounded in the Manner herein after mentioned and described; any Law to 
the contrary thereof in any wise notwithstanding: 
 
The Northwesterly Part of the said Parish of Saumarez to be called, known and distinguished by 
the Name of the Parish of New Bandon, and to be abutted and bounded as follows: Westerly by 
the Eastern Boundary Line of the Parish of Bathurst; Northerly and Easterly by the Bay de Chaleur, 
until it comes to the Mouth of the South Branch of Carraquet River [Caraquet River]; thence to run 
Westerly, by the several Courses of the said South Branch of Carraquet River, until it comes to the 
Second Forks: thence to run Southwest, until it strikes the said Eastern Line of the said Parish of 
Bathurst; thence Northerly, along the said Line to its Termination at the said Bay de Chaleur, and 
including the Islands in Front. 
 
The next Parish to be called, known and distinguished by the Name of the Parish of Carraquet 
[Caraquet], and to be abutted and bounded as follows: Northerly by the said Parish of New 
Bandon, and by the Sea Coast; Easterly and Southeasterly, by the Gulph of Saint Lawrence until it 
comes to the Eastern Angle of Lot Number One granted to William Ferguson; thence by a Line to 
run, by the Magnet, North Thirty six Degrees West, Three hundred Chains; thence by a Line 
running to the Second Forks of the Carraquet River aforesaid, including all the Islands situated in 
Front. 
 
The next Parish to be called, known, and distinguished by the Name of the Parish of Saumarez, 
and to be abutted and bounded as follows: Northerly by the said Parishes of Carraquet [Caraquet] 
and New Bandon; Easterly by the Sea Coast; Southerly by the County of Northumberland; and 
Westerly by the Parish of Bathurst, and to include the Islands situate in Front. 
 
II. And be it further enacted, That the Justices of the Peace for the said County shall and they are 
hereby empowered, at their First General Sessions of the Peace held annually, to appoint Town or 
Parish Officers for the said new Parishes of New Bandon and Carraquet [Caraquet], in like Manner 
as tor other Towns or Parishes in the said County; and, until the next January Sessions, the Officers 
lately appointed for the Town or Parish of Saumarez, shall continue to perform the Duties of their 
respective Offices, in and throughout the said Parishes, as if this Act bad not been made. 


